August 13, 2012 LaFayette Town Board Meeting Minutes
Minutes of the Town Board Regular Meeting held by the LaFayette Town Board on August 13th, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. in the Meeting Room of the LaFayette Commons Office Building at 2577 Route 11 in the Town of LaFayette.

Present:


Adrian Shute, Supervisor





Jerry Doolittle, Councilman






Andrew Ohstrom, Councilman






Steve Zajac, Councilman

Absent:


William McConnell, Councilman

Recording Secretary:
Jacqueline Roorda, Town Clerk


Others Present:

Kevin Gilligan, Town Attorney






Thomas Chartrand, Town Bookkeeper





John Greeley, Highway Superintendent






James Nash, Optimist President





Mr. & Mrs. John Verzosa
1.  Supervisor Shute called the meeting to order at 6:37 p.m.

2.
The Town Clerk took the Roll.  Councilman McConnell absent. 
3.
Pledge to our U. S. Flag led by Town Councilman Doolittle.
4.
Councilmen Ohstrom moved and Zajac seconded the motion to accept July 2nd, 2012 Town Board Special Meeting Minutes as submitted by Town Clerk, Jackie Roorda.
  
The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
 Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

 Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

 Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

 Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.

5.  
Councilmen Doolittle moved and Zajac seconded the motion to accept July 9th, 2012    Town Board Regular Meeting Minutes as submitted by Town Clerk, Jackie Roorda.

  
The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
 Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

 Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

 Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

 Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.

5. PUBLIC HEARINGS
6.  COMMUNICATIONS


A.  Optimist President, James Nash returned to discuss the repair of the cracked tennis court at Stafford Park advising that the school was not able to assist with the cost; therefore the cost would need to be split between the Optimist Club and Town of LaFayette.  The previous proposal from Nagle Athletic Surfaces has increased to $11,000.00. Lengthy discussion took place regarding the possibility of the Optimist Club Members and Highway Department combining labor and equipment in order to repair the Court at a much lower expense.  Highway Superintendent Greeley suggested that Nash contact the LaFayette Fire Department to inquire if they would contribute some money as they utilize the Courts for their pushball. Supervisor Shute will talk with School Superintendent Peter Tighe again to see if there is anything the school can do to contribute.  The discussion continued regarding drainage procedures, materials needed and how to repair the cracked tennis court.  It was determined that the simplest, most efficient and least expensive repair solution would be to get the materials through the Highway Department and labor and equipment would be done by the Optimist Club Members and Highway Department.  Councilman Ohstrom thanked James Nash for spear-heading this entire project.

B.  Mr. & Mrs. John Verzosa addressed the Board to express their concerns with regard to the drafted Town of LaFayette Comprehensive Plan and the members on the Steering Committee.  They requested the entire Comprehensive Plan be voided.  Some of the opinions they voiced were as follows; that The Comprehensive Plan does not represent the entire population of tax payers; since the School Buildings are located on LaFayette Property and Native American and Hispanic students are enrolled in the LaFayette School system, in their opinion the Plan violates the Onondaga Nation Land Claim and Property Rights Claims; that there is a conflict of interest as some school officials participated in part of the Steering Committee; and there is a violation against the Hispanic population. Lengthy discussion took place as the Verzosa’s expressed their complaints directed towards the School Board, the Superintendent and Principals in the LaFayette School District and request the Town Board over rule the School Board in the matters they have brought fourth.


Supervisor Shute explained that the LaFayette Town Board has not received the final Plan drafted by Thoma Development Consultants, therefore cannot address the topics of their concerns with accuracy until the Final Draft is available for their review.  Discussion continued where in Supervisor Shute and the Board members explained that the Steering Committee was made up of several community volunteers who have spent numerous hours, researching and offering opinions, suggestions and advice on becoming more proactive in guiding the changing conditions in the Town.  The purpose of the Comprehensive Plan is to serve as a blueprint for future action by the Town Board, Planning Board, Zoning Board of Appeals and the community as a whole as it deals with growth and change over the next twenty to thirty years.  The Board further advised that the Town Board does not have any legal control over the School Board and advised that they will review and address the issues in question and thanked the Verzosa’s for their input. 

C.  Mass Gathering Permit Application; CNYBA Jamfest
Councilmen Doolittle moved and Zajac seconded the motion authorizing Supervisor Shute to to execute in approval of the Mass Gathering Permit for the CNYBA JAMFEST for the dates of September 7th – 9th, 2012 to be held at the Apple Festival Grounds.

  The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.


D.  Mass Gathering Permit Application:  LaFayette 2012 Apple Festival.
Councilmen Doolittle moved and Zajac seconded the motion authorizing Supervisor Shute to sign as approval of the Mass Gathering Permit for the 2012 Annual LaFayette Apple Festival to be held October 6th and 7th, 2012 and to waive the application fee for this permit.

  The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
 Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

 Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

 Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

 Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.
7.  
SPECIAL REPORTS
8.
REPORTS


A.
Departmental



1.
Assessors



2.
Building & Zoning Code Enforcement


3.
Dog Control




a. Supervisor Shute advised that he has received some reports on packs of dogs attacking joggers; he is looking into what measures need to be taken to avoid these incidences.





4.
Highway Superintendent, John Greeley



a.
Highway Superintendent John Greeley submitted a written report with 




his departmental accomplishments for the month.




1.
Roads – Shouldering, ditching and roadside mowing continue




2.
Driveway Pipes replaced





3.  
E-waste day was a huge success








4. 
2 YCIP students shadowing concluded July 30th, 2012 and proved to be beneficially to both students and to the Highway Department




5.
Greeley advised that the 1997 International Plow truck and chassis need to be deemed surplus in order to sell.

Councilmen Ohstrom moved and Doolittle seconded the motion do dispose of the 1997 Internation plow truck and chassis to surplus in order to sell it on Auctions International.
  The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
 Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

 Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

 Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

 Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.






7.  Greeley advised that the Roadside Mower is out of compliance as it does not have a closed cab and requested opening a bid for a different 4 wheel drive mower with a closed cab, and a 20 foot boom attachment that can go over the guardrails.  He will get the specs together making sure all requirements are met and Attorney Gilligan will prepare the notice.  Supervisor Shute asked Greeley if the tractor that they are currently using can be outfitted to be used at the Parks.  Greeley advised that an attachment 15’ or more could be purchased for approximately $7,000.00 and it could be used for mowing the parks, he will check into that also.
Councilmen Ohstrom moved and Zajac seconded the motion authorizing the Highway Department to acquire a 2006 or newer (used) 4 wheel drive mower with bladed side boom attachment roadside mower not to exceed $45,000.00, via bid process to be publically opened and read aloud in the Town Clerks Office at 11:00 am on Sept. 7th, 2012
  The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
 Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

 Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

 Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

 Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.





8. The Highway Committee meeting is scheduled for August 17, 2012 at 2:00pm.
Supervisor Shute complimented the Highway Department on the completion of the Gordon Cooper Drive project stating that it looks very nice.



5.
Justice Court 



a.  
Monthly written report $18,100.00 turned over to the Town of LaFayette 




for the Month of June, 2012.  Total cases 243; and $25,175.00 for the 




Month of July, 2012.  Total cases 302


6. 
Library Director



a.  
Written Report and Library Board of Trustees Minutes submitted.


7.
Recreation Director


8.
Tax Collector



9.
Town Clerk



a.
Monthly report submitted by Town Clerk, Jackie Roorda



b.  
Roorda advised that the IP address was blocked again resulting in the emails not to be received or sent for five days.  Bill Reagan, the LaFayette webmaster, suggested utilizing a service named ATS Internet Spam protection at a cost of approximately $15.00 per month which monitors incoming mail and filters any spam mail. The Board advised Roorda to go ahead and get the spam protection, as soon as possible.

11. Town Supervisor
      


 a.
Monthly Report submitted.  Budget Officer, Tom Chartrand reported that we will be receiving two more sales tax payments, and money of which will need to be transferred to the Supervisors account.

Councilman Zajac moved and Ohstrom seconded motion authorizing Budget Officer Chartrand to transfer the Sales Tax payments to the Supervisor account.

The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.


Chartrand questioned October Town Board Meeting date as the second Monday is Columbus Day.

Councilman Doolittle moved and Zajac seconded motion to schedule the Town Board Meeting for the fourth Monday, October 22nd, 2012 at 6:30 pm.

The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
Voted

Yes

Councilman Ohstrom

Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.


Supervisor Shute requested the Board to review their calendars in order to schedule the meetings necessary for the 2013 Budget.

Councilman Doolittle moved and Zajac seconded motion scheduling Budget Workshops on September 18th, 2012 at 6:00 – 7:00 pm for the Library and small groups and 7:00 – 9:00 pm for the large groups; September 20th, 2012 at 6:00pm for a Work Session; and a Secondary Work Session scheduled for Tuesday, October 16th, 2012 at 6 pm; with the finalizing of budget to be done at the official Town Board Meeting on October 22nd at 6:30 pm.
The vote was as follows:

Supervisor Shute

 
Voted

Yes
Councilman Ohstrom

Voted

Yes

Councilman Doolittle

Voted

Yes
Councilman Zajac

Voted

Yes
         




Motion carried.



B.
Committees
1.
Community Development
2.
Emergency Response

3.
Employee Policies and Benefits

a.
Councilman Ohstrom advised they are investigating Flex Insurance Plans and he will report back to the Board when further information is available.
4.
Environmental and Conservation Advisory Board 

a.
Councillman Doolittle advised that he will be attending an informational Meeting regarding hydrofraking next Wednesday.

5.
Highway 



a.
 Deputy Highway Superintendent Steve Robson attended a seminar on identifying diseased Ash Trees located on Town Roads.  These trees will be tagged and removed to avoid the spreading to other trees.
6.
Physical Plant


a.  
Councilman Doolittle advised that the roof on the Town Hall is showing a lot of wear and should be repaired before starts to leak.  It is the original roof and shingles.  It was determined that it does not need to go to public bid unless it is more than $35,000, however there needs to be three written bids.

b.  
Doolittle reported that new signs at the Town Parks have not been completed as school ended before YCIP got the posts. Councilman Ohstrom suggested that between the Optimist Club and the Town we could get the project moving; suggesting borrowing Knapp’s post-hole digger and purchasing six 4’ x 4’s for the posts.  Sign Solutions quoted $225.00per sign.  The Board Members agreed this would be a easy solution and the project can get completed soon. 


c.
Supervisor Shute advised that the old bleachers will be going to scrap metal and Greeley said the Highway Dept. will remove the old boards in preparation for scrapping
7.
Recreation and Youth
8.
Safety

a.
Councilman Doolittle advised that Safety Officer Tom Rezsnyak and Regina Reinschmidt, Safety Committee Member, did safety inspections of the playgrounds and parks and we should be getting a report in a couple of weeks.

9.
School District Liaisons

10.
Service Awards


                     a. 
 Supervisor Shute advised that there is a celebration/clambake honoring Phil Fields, scheduled for Saturday, August 18th, 2012 from 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m.at LaFayette Beach in honor of 50 years of volunteering for the LaFayette Fire Department.  The Town Board congratulates Phil on such a remarkable accomplishment!!!!
11.
SOTS & OCRRA 


a.
Supervisor Shute asked Councilman Ohstrom if he had any information with regard to recent complaints of different trash pick-up times and or missed garbage pick-ups.  Councilman Ohstrom advised the contract with Feher states; “Have trash out by 6:00 a.m. Weather/road conditions may affect the way they do the route on a day to day basis.  If trash is out by 6 a.m. they won’t by missed if a route change results in earlier pick up.”  Therefore, it is the residents’ responsibility to have their trash out by 6:00 a.m. on scheduled trash pick-up days.
12.
SPEDES 

a.  
Public Hearing scheduled for September 10th, 2012, for proposed Local Law A-2012, entitled “A Local Law to Amend Stormwater Management Requirements and Controls in the Town of LaFayette”.


9.
LITIGATION & OTHER LEGAL MATTERS


A.  Supervisor Shute asked Attorney Gilligan as to the status of the Paetec/Windstream contract.  Gilligan advised that still no one from Paetec/Windstream has returned his calls and their failure to respond to his or Supervisor Shute’s calls “might” be grounds for repudiating the service contract extension. It is his understanding that Time-Warner has a buyout benefit which may help with the disconnection fee from Paetec, if that is the route the Town decides to take.

10.
 UNFINISHED BUSINESS & ACTIVE PROJECTS

11.
  NEW BUSINESS


A.  Supervisor Shute advised that at the next Town Board Meeting on September 10th, 2012, Onondaga County Planning Federation will be sending representatives to discuss the Onondaga County Public Sustainability Development Plan, which appears to be taking rural tax moneys to assist with the City of Syracuse.

12.  Suggestions for improvements and positive contributions.


13.  Executive Session, not necessary.


14.  Motion to audit and pay bills.

Councilmen Zajac moved and Doolittle seconded the motion to audit and pay bills.  Motion carried 4-0.


General Fund





2026-2072


Highway Fund





2004-2025


Special District





2074-2075


Trust & Agency








Community Development & Capital Fund


Councilmen Ohstrom moved and Zajac seconded the motion to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried 4-0. 

The Regular Town Board Meeting was adjourned at 8:58 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Jacqueline Roorda
Town Clerk
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